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Contact Officer:
Tracy Waters 01352 702331
tracy.waters@flintshire.gov.uk

To: Cllr Clive Carver (Chairman)

Councillors: Marion Bateman, Peter Curtis, Andy Dunbobbin, Robin Guest, 
Ron Hampson, Richard Jones, Brian Lloyd, Richard Lloyd, Vicky Perfect, 
David Roney, Ian Smith, Nigel Steele-Mortimer, Carolyn Thomas and 
Arnold Woolley

8 January 2016

Dear Councillor

You are invited to attend a meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny 
Committee which will be held at 10.00 am on Thursday, 14th January, 2016 in the 
Delyn Committee Room, County Hall, Mold CH7 6NA to consider the following items

A G E N D A

1 APOLOGIES 
Purpose: To receive any apologies.

2 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (INCLUDING WHIPPING 
DECLARATIONS) 
Purpose: To receive any Declarations and advise Members accordingly.

3 MINUTES (Pages 3 - 16)
Purpose: To confirm as a correct record the minutes of the meeting held on 
10th December 2015.

4 MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL STRATEGY 

Purpose: To receive a verbal update on the progress of the Medium 
Term Financial Strategy for 2015 - 2018 
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5 PROVISIONAL LOCAL GOVERNMENT SETTLEMENT (Pages 17 - 34)

Report of Member Engagement Manager enclosed.  Portfolio of the Leader of 
the Council and Cabinet Member for Finance

Purpose: To enable the Committee to comment on the outline response 
to the Provisional Local Government Settlement which is to be 
presented to Cabinet at its meeting on 19th January. 

6 REVENUE BUDGET MONITORING 2015/16 (MONTH 7) (Pages 35 - 66)

Report of Corporate Finance Manager enclosed. 

Purpose: To provide the latest revenue budget monitoring information for 
2015/16 for the Council Fund and Housing Revenue Account 
based on actual income and expenditure as at month 7 and 
projected forward to year-end based on the most up to date 
information available. 

7 FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME (Pages 67 - 72)

Report of Member Engagement Manager enclosed. 

Purpose: To consider the Forward Work Programme of the Corporate 
Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee. 

Yours faithfully

Peter Evans
Democracy & Governance Manager



CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
10 DECEMBER 2015

Minutes of the meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee of the Flintshire County Council held at County Hall, Mold on 
Thursday, 10 December 2015

PRESENT: Councillor Clive Carver (Chairman)
Councillors: Marion Bateman, Peter Curtis, Andy Dunbobbin, Robin Guest, 
Richard Jones, Richard Lloyd, Vicky Perfect, Nigel Steele-Mortimer and 
Arnold Woolley 

SUBSTITUTIONS: 
Councillor Mike Reece for Ron Hampson, Tim Newhouse for David Roney, 
Paul Shotton for Ian Smith and Dave Cox for Carolyn Thomas

ALSO PRESENT: 
Councillor Haydn Bateman attended as an observer
Chief Officer (Organisational Change)

APOLOGIES:
Councillor Billy Mullin – Cabinet Member for Corporate Management
Councillor Brian Lloyd

CONTRIBUTORS: 
Councillor Aaron Shotton – Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance, Chief 
Executive 
For minute number 56
Mr. Winston Roddick (Police & Crime Commissioner), Mr. Julian Sandham 
(Deputy Police & Crime Commissioner) and Mr. Stephen Hughes (Acting 
Chief Executive of the Police & Crime Commissioner’s Office)
For (minute numbers 57 and 58)
Corporate Finance Manager
For minute number 59
Councillor Bernie Attridge – Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for 
Environment, Chief Officer (Streetscene and Transportation) and Finance 
Manager Environment, 
For minute number 60
Chief Officer (Governance)

IN ATTENDANCE: 
Member Engagement Manager and Committee Officer

54. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Arnold Woolley declared a personal interest in minute 
number 56 (Police & Crime Commissioner: Consultation on the Crime & 
Policing Plan for 2016/17) as he was the Vice-Chair of the International Police 
Association North Wales Branch.   



55. MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 12 November 
2015 had been circulated to Members with the agenda.

Matters Arising

Councillor Marion Bateman thanked officers for their email response to 
her request for information about recycling but added that it had not included 
details of tonnages.  She had found some information herself but asked for 
the quarter 2 data which the Chief Executive agreed to provide.    

RESOLVED:

That the minutes be approved as a correct record and signed by the 
Chairman.  

56. POLICE & CRIME COMMISSIONER: CONSULTATION ON THE CRIME & 
POLICING PLAN FOR 2016/17

The Chief Executive introduced Mr. Winston Roddick (Police & Crime 
Commissioner), Mr. Julian Sandham (Deputy Police & Crime Commissioner) 
and Mr. Stephen Hughes (Acting Chief Executive) to the Committee.  The full 
set of answers to the questions submitted to the Police & Crime 
Commissioner for his previous attendance at the County Council meeting on 
23 July 2015 had been circulated to Members earlier in the week.  

The Chief Executive provided an overview of the work of the Regional 
Safer Communities Board, for which Flintshire and Wrexham were the lead 
authorities,  and the ‘strategic fit’ of the Flintshire Local Service Board 
priorities of   reducing crime and disorder, substance misuse and reducing re-
offending with those of the Police and Crime Plan  

Mr. Roddick thanked the Chief Executive for the introduction and said 
that in part it was due to his efforts that there was such a good fit between the 
Council’s policies and the Police & Crime Commissioner’s Plan.  He added 
that the Chief Executive had worked hard on the Safer Communities Board.  
One of the key tasks was to set out the strategic direction for North Wales and 
he was in the process of obtaining the views of the public, the voluntary sector 
and the business sector on what they felt was important, which was the 
reason for attending this meeting.  North Wales was one of the safest places 
to live in and if was important that residents felt safe and that the Police were 
visible and available where they were needed the most.  The Police & Crime 
Plan was revised each year and set out in detail the level of service that the 
public could expect.  Mr. Roddick commented on a survey that Members 
could take part in.  

Mr. Roddick provided a detailed presentation which covered the 
following areas:-



 Finance
 The future financial challenge
 Current planning assumptions
 Changes in North Wales Police (NWP) workforce numbers over 

time
 The current policing objectives
 Priorities
 Volume crime and protective services

He spoke of the financial challenge faced by NWP and the cuts in funding of 
over £24m by the end of March 2016 which made the delivery of priorities 
challenging.  The force continued to perform well in the unprecedented 
situation and Mr. Roddick commented on the risks, particularly in the light of 
the recent attacks in Paris, associated with cutting funding which would affect 
the service.  The final settlement figure would be received on 17 December 
2015 and until this was received, there were some elements of funding that 
could not yet be finalised but the current financial assumptions indicated that 
£8.201m of savings would be required over the next four years to 2019/20.  
Mr. Roddick explained that cuts of this level would represent a significant 
challenge and would lead to a change in the way policing was carried out.  He 
commented on the impact on Police Officer and Police Staff numbers and 
reflected on the success to date of protecting the front line from the financial 
cutbacks but acknowledged that further cuts would increase the pressure on 
the front line.  The Commissioner said that the current Police & Crime Plan 
increased the focus on the most vulnerable which he felt should continue.  

Mr. Roddick provided a detailed explanation on the four priorities which 
were:-

          Prevent crime
          Deliver an effective response
          Reduce harm and the risk of harm
          Build effective partnerships

He added that the NWP force was committed at a tactical and strategic level 
to keeping residents safe.  

Councillor Paul Shotton thanked Mr. Roddick for his presentation.  He 
sought clarification on whether there would be a reduction in the number of 
Police Community Support Officers (PCSO) as it had been announced in the 
recent Autumn Statement that there would not be any cuts to Police funding.  
He also asked about a recent audit of funding which had highlighted payments 
of £70,000 per quarter for a mobile phone service that was not being used.  
He went on to query what reassurance could be given to encourage residents 
to report incidents to the Police.  Mr. Roddick said that he would need to 
reflect on the funding allocations on 17 December 2015 before giving an 
undertaking on PCSOs.  However, he advised that he greatly valued them 
and the work that they carried out and he gave a commitment that any 
changes to PCSOs would be considered carefully.  The Police would not be 



able to take any action if they were not aware of the crime/threat/danger and 
stressed the importance of all crimes being reported.  

In response to a question from the Chairman, Mr. Roddick indicated 
that the continuation of payment for the mobile phone service was a mistake 
by both the Police and the mobile phone operator.  The service had not been 
used and had been paid for but the phone provider had agreed to refund the 
payment.  The Chairman also referred to the annotation on the Council Tax 
bills that part of the payment was made for the Police & Crime Commissioner 
function and he queried how the post was funded.  Mr. Roddick indicated that 
payment for his office was made directly from the Home Office and through 
local taxation.  The funding for the Police Service was through the Home 
Office grant.  The Chairman suggested that the wording on the Council Tax 
bills should be amended to read ‘North Wales Police’.   The Chief Executive 
advised that the core costs of the Police & Crime Commissioner’s office were 
funded directly by UK government.  He agreed with the suggestion for the 
change to the wording on the Council Tax bills and said that he would look 
into this.  Mr. Roddick indicated that the budget allocated for his office was not 
more than the amount for the Police Authority that preceded him.  

Councillor Richard Jones sought clarification on what cuts would not 
now need to be made because the budget gap had reduced from £15.5m over 
four years to the £8.2m referred to in the presentation.  He also referred to the 
perception of residents that the Police didn’t respond to minor crime and 
therefore there was no point in reporting it.  In response, Mr. Roddick advised 
there was no extra funding available and that the areas where savings would 
need to be made had not yet been identified and that decisions would not be 
decided prior to the receipt of the information on the budget assumptions due 
on 17 December 2015.  On the issue of crimes not being reported, Mr. 
Roddick said that Her Majesty’s Inspectorate of Constabulary (HMIC) had 
commended NWP on the level of crimes reported and recorded.  Confidence 
in NWP had been measured as 90% which was positive and Mr. Roddick 
hoped that this provided reassurance to Members.

Councillor Peter Curtis referred to the good working relationship 
between the Police and Holywell Town Council as the Police were now 
located in the Town Hall.  He referred to a national press article which 
reported that some Police forces were not able to respond to burglaries and 
Councillor Curtis praised the emphasis that NWP had put on the area of 
domestic abuse, which had been neglected in the past.  Mr. Roddick 
expressed concern about the newspaper article about burglaries as it was not 
true and said that this area would continue to be investigated.  He spoke of 
the significant challenge faced by the cutbacks and reiterated his earlier 
comment that the Police should be ‘where they were needed the most’.  

Councillor Arnold Woolley spoke of recent reports of low morale in 
NWP and asked what could be done to alleviate this.  He asked how satisfied 
Mr. Roddick was about the reliability of the statistics produced, referring in 
particular to a robbery that had been recorded as lost property.  Councillor 
Woolley commented on the prevention of crime and the fact that Police 



Officers and PCSOs were rarely seen patrolling the streets, which he felt 
emphasised the public perception of not reporting a crime because the Police 
would not respond.  In response, Mr. Roddick reiterated his earlier comments 
on the measure by HMIC on the reliability of reported and recorded crimes.  
He also published statistics regularly to address the perception by the public.  
Mr. Roddick said that he did not accept the statement from the Police 
Federation on low morale but if it was the case, then it would need to be 
addressed.  Mr. Roddick suggested that the good performance levels of the 
force, as measured independently, did not support the assertion of low morale 
but suggested an effective and efficient workforce.  On the issue of incorrectly 
recorded crimes, Mr. Julian Sandham referred to the crime recording system 
which had a compliance rate of 94% and said that considerable reassurance 
should be taken from the reliability expressed in the HMIC report.  

Councillor Richard Lloyd referred to the 101 phone service, about 
which he received a large number of complaints from residents and sought 
assurance that a review of the service would be carried out.  Mr. Roddick 
indicated that this had been a matter for discussion and debate at the 
Strategic Executive Board.  The concern was if the 101 service was not 
effective, then the 999 service would become overloaded.  Mr. Sandham 
spoke of abandoned calls to the 101 service but advised that in June 2015 
over 93% of calls had been answered within 40 seconds and 96.5% in 90 
seconds.  There was a procedure that had to be followed before calls could be 
put through to the relevant Police Force and it was understood that this could 
take upto 40 seconds.  The matter had been raised with the Police & Crime 
Panel and negotiations on what should be considered an acceptable figure for 
abandoned calls was still being discussed; this was currently 5%.  He added 
that there was also an 0300 number which would allow callers to directly 
contact NWP and that he could provide the details following the meeting.  

In response to a query from Councillor Andy Dunbobbin, Mr. Roddick 
agreed to provide a list of savings made and proposed efficiencies following 
receipt of the final budget settlement figure due on 17 December 2015.  

Councillor Marion Bateman commented on an incident that had 
occurred where a witness statement had been made to NWP but had been 
subsequently lost, requiring the witness to provide a second statement 
sometime after the event.  Mr. Roddick advised that he could look in to the 
details following the meeting but added that it was extremely unusual for a 
statement to be lost.  He also referred to the introduction of a service called 
‘Track My Crime’ where those who had reported a crime would be able to find 
out what stage the investigation was at; this would be available bilingually. 
  

The Chief Executive referred to the assumptions of Council Tax funding 
being 3.5% for 2016/17 and 2.5% in subsequent years and questioned the 
rationale.  Mr. Roddick confirmed that this information was subject to change 
based on the budget figure due in December 2015.   

Mr. Roddick thanked the Committee for the invitation to address the 
meeting.                         



RESOLVED:

(a) That the Committee supports the four priorities in the Police & Crime 
Plan:

1. Crime Prevention;
2. Delivering an effective response;
3. Reducing harm and the risk of harm;
4. Building effective partnerships

(b) That the Police & Crime Commissioner provide his list of savings made 
and his proposed efficiencies in due course;

(c) That the Council will investigate changing the wording on the Council 
Tax demand letter from ‘Police and Crime Commissioner North Wales’ 
to ‘North Wales Police’; and

(d) That the Police & Crime Commissioner and his colleagues be thanked 
for attending the meeting.  

57. MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL STRATEGY

The Chief Executive provided a verbal update on the Medium Term 
Financial Strategy.  

He explained that the provisional settlement had been received the 
previous day and a full presentation would be provided to Cabinet at its 
meeting on 15 December 2015.  The provisional settlement was a draft but it 
rarely changed prior to the publication of the final version.  However, there 
was a longer consultation period to March 2016.  Based on intelligence from 
Welsh Government (WG) to expect the same rate of cut for 2016/17 as for 
2015/16, the Council had been working on a reduction of 3.5% in Revenue 
Support Grant (RSG).  The average cut for Wales had been 1.4% and 
Flintshire County Council was to receive a reduction in RSG of 1.5% which 
put the authority at 12th out of 22 Councils.  The difference between a 
reduction of 1.5% compared to 3.5% equated to £3.8m.  Details of specific 
grants had not yet been provided but it had been indicated that the Supporting 
People grant would not change which was positive.  It was anticipated that the 
Single Environment grant would be reduced by 6% to 7% and clarification was 
still awaited on the Families First grant.  However, the Council Tax Reduction 
Scheme was not inflation protected and therefore provision of the scheme 
would become a budget pressure of approximately £350,000 over the two 
years to date.  The Chief Executive said that it was important to remember 
that even though Flintshire was 12th in the table for RSG, it was 19th out of 22 
for ‘per capita’ funding.  The average ‘per capita’ was £1309, Flintshire 
received £1196 and the highest figure was £1576 which was a substantial 
difference.  Discussions would be undertaken at a later date on the remaining 
budget gap.  The Chief Executive added that the Pupil Deprivation grant 
allocation per head was to increase from £1050 to £1150 which amounted to 
£250,000 but this figure was passported directly to schools.  



Councillor Aaron Shotton said that the timelines currently set for the 
budget meetings in December 2015 remained unchanged and further 
meetings would be arranged for January 2016 which would allow for the 
opportunity to consider the remaining budget gap.  He felt that the improved 
position in funding should be welcomed along with the strong case put forward 
by Flintshire County Council to argue the case against cuts to public services.  
He felt that without the lobbying by the Council, the cuts by WG would have 
been greater and that the fact that the reduction was only 1.5% should be 
recognised as a success.  He commented on the additional Social Care 
funding which had been announced totalling £50m but indicated that this was 
already included in the RSG allocation which was based on a formula.  On the 
issue of Council Tax Reduction Scheme, further discussions needed to take 
place on exemptions to the scheme.  Councillor Aaron Shotton welcomed the 
lower than anticipated reduction in funding, as a result of lobbying, which he 
felt was positive.  

The Chief Executive said that WG had made a commitment to review 
the Council Tax Reduction Scheme (CTRS) in the longer term.  He added that 
WG had set the budget in the context of the Chancellor’s four year plan.  

Councillor Paul Shotton felt that recognition should be given for the 
commitment by WG for the slowdown in cuts as opposed to the devastating 
cuts seen across England.  Councillor Marion Bateman thanked the Chief 
Executive and Councillor Aaron Shotton for their hard work and determined 
lobbying to WG.  

Councillor Richard Jones suggested that the lower than anticipated cut 
in RSG was not as a result of lobbying and referred to the CTRS which was 
not a fully funded scheme and would therefore result in a budget pressure.  
He spoke of the extra investment in Social Care that had been lobbied for but 
added that the additional funding for health had been included in the RSG 
already allocated and was therefore not extra money.  Councillor Jones said 
that the lobbying had not changed the funding formula and referred to the 
smaller reductions in RSG for many South Wales Councils.  

In response to a query from Councillor Tim Newhouse, the Chief 
Executive explained that using the funding formula, Flintshire County Council 
were 19th out of the 22 Councils per capita and received £1196, the average 
was £1309 and the highest, which was Blaenau Gwent, received £1576.  
Councillor Newhouse suggested that if Flintshire received the average, the 
Council would be £17.5m better off and felt that the figure required to plug the 
gap was £25 per person which he felt was realistic.  He added that he hoped 
that lobbying would continue.  

The Chief Executive felt that there was expectation that a new WG 
would address the funding formula and commented on some of the rural 
counties that had seen significant reductions in their RSG based on the 
current formula.           



Councillor Peter Curtis concurred with the comments of Councillor 
Bateman and welcomed the efforts of the Leader and all those who had 
lobbied.  

Councillor Shotton reminded Members that the settlement would not be 
finalised until March 2016 and suggested that there was still more work to be 
done on lobbying WG.  He gave thanks to those Members who had supported 
the proposals to carry out discussions with WG.  The Chief Executive said that 
even though the indicative settlement had been better than anticipated, there 
was still a significant budget gap and some difficult decisions would still need 
to be made.  On the issues raised by Councillor Jones, he said that 
discussions would be held on the unsustainability of the CTRS and on funding 
of the NHS and Social Care.  

In response to a question from Councillor Newhouse about longer term 
budget forecasting, Councillor Aaron Shotton confirmed that the MTFS 
covered the period to 2018 and that the details had been included without any 
detail from WG of the indicative funding for 2017/18.  Clarity from WG was 
important to allow the Council to plan accordingly but if the figures for 2016/17 
were replicated, then the MTFS would need to be reassessed.  Following a 
query from the Chairman, the Chief Executive said that indications had been 
given that the reduction for RSG for 2015/16, 2016/17 and 2017/18 was 
expected to be 3.5% as had been the case in 2014/15 and it had only been 
confirmed the previous day that the reduction for 2016/17 was 1.5% for 
Flintshire County Council.            

The Chairman thanked the Chief Executive and Councillor Shotton for 
their lobbying work.  

RESOLVED:

(a) That the verbal update on the Provisional Settlement and the Medium 
Term Financial Strategy be received; and 

(b) That the Leader and the Chief Executive be thanked for their efforts in 
lobbying on the Council’s behalf.  

58. REVENUE BUDGET MONITORING 2015/16 (MONTH 6) AND CAPITAL 
PROGRAMME MONITORING (MONTH 6)

Revenue Budget Monitoring 2015/16 (Month 6)

The Corporate Finance Manager introduced a report to provide 
Members with the Revenue Budget Monitoring 2015/16 (Month 6) for the 
Council Fund and Housing Revenue Account (HRA) which was to be 
submitted to Cabinet on 15 December 2015.   

For the Council Fund, the projected net in-year expenditure was 
forecast to be £0.291m higher than budget which was a reduction of £0.304m 
on the overspend at Month 5.  Appendix 1 detailed the movements from 



Month 5 which included a higher than expected income as a result of an 
ongoing rental review for the premises in Ewloe.  Appendix 3 provided details 
of the latest position of the programme of efficiencies and it was projected that 
£10.770m (84%) would be achieved resulting in a net underachievement of 
£2.104m.  Taking into account the current overspend at Month 6, the balance 
on the contingency reserve at 31 March 2016 was projected to be £4.245m.  
A summary of Earmarked Reserves as at 1 April 2015 was reported and the 
Month 6 estimate for the amount of reserves at 31 March 2016 was 
£15,922,928.  The section on risk management included details of the levy of 
15% that the Council was required to pay for Municipal Mutual Insurance 
(MMI) and the requirement to increase this levy in the future.  Options were 
being considered for meeting the potential significant liability and would need 
to be met from the contingency reserves. 

The Month 6 monitoring report for the HRA was projecting in-year 
expenditure to be £0.147m lower than budget and a projected closing balance 
as at 31 March 2016 of £1.384m.      

In response to a query from Councillor Robin Guest on the amount of 
the increase for the MMI, the Corporate Finance Manager explained that it 
was anticipated that it would be an increase of 20% from 15% to 35% which 
equated to £0.800m.  

Councillor Richard Jones referred to the lower than anticipated income 
from the Telecare Service, which he had calculated as being 1,000 fewer 
people using the service over a 26 week period, and queried whether this was 
correct.  The Corporate Finance Manager indicated that the shortfall in income 
was for 52 weeks and explained that further information on the reason for the 
variance had been shared with Members in the summary circulated by the 
Member Engagement Manager the previous day.

Councillor Jones also queried the overspend in Democratic Services of 
£0.110m for an efficiency that was agreed within the 2014/15 budget and the 
revised efficiency for Staff Car Parking Charges of £0.030m.  In response, the 
Chief Executive reiterated that a detailed explanation on the reduction in 
Telecare income had been provided to Members.  On the Democratic 
Services efficiency, he indicated that there had been a delay in the completion 
of the staffing review but confirmed that it would be implemented.  The Chief 
Executive added that the revised efficiency for Staff Car Parking was due to a 
delay in the implementation of the scheme within the County Hall complex.  
The Chief Officer (Streetscene and Transportation) confirmed that a revised 
date for charging had been agreed as 1 February 2016 and that 
implementation had been delayed due to a number of objections raised which 
had now been addressed.  There would be an impact on the amount of 
income raised for 2015/16 due to the delayed implementation as this would 
now be for two months rather than a whole year.  The Strategy had been 
agreed in April 2015 and this had to be consulted upon and the objections 
received considered before the scheme could be rolled out.  The Chief 
Executive explained that parking charges had been the subject of complex 
discussions with the Trade Unions and a number of objections had been 



raised during the consultation period which had now been addressed; it was 
anticipated that parking charges for the County Hall complex would be in 
place from 1 February 2016.  

In referring to Flint, Councillor Peter Curtis asked when car parking 
charges were to be introduced.  Councillor Bernie Attridge responded that due 
to the number of changes because of the provision of the extra care facility, 
the health centre and regeneration of Flint, and the need to use temporary 
parking areas for a short term period, a decision had been made not to 
implement charges for car parking until longer term parking solutions had 
been identified.  He added that it was anticipated that charges would be 
introduced in the next financial year. 

Councillor Paul Shotton commented on the dramatic fall in the recycling 
values and suggested that the implementation of car parking charges and 
proposals for the Household Recycling Centres could have been delayed 
because the decisions had been called-in by Members.  He also commented 
on the increased level of property related income (£0.514m) and higher than 
projected income as a result of the Rent Review for Unilever (£0.173m).  The 
Corporate Finance Manager indicated that the £0.173m was a one-off income 
for backdated rent.     

Capital Programme 2015/16 (Month 6)

The Corporate Finance Manager introduced the report to provide 
Members with the Capital Programme Monitoring 2015/16 (Month 6) which 
was also to be submitted to Cabinet on 15 December 2015.        

Table 2 reflected changes during this period which included an 
increase for the Queensferry Roundabout Scheme totalling £0.800m which 
included £0.572 of Welsh Government (WG) grant funding.  A WG grant of 
£0.145m had also been received and this was to be used to upgrade the 
communal heating system in the Flint tower blocks.  The amount of 
expenditure for the Capital Programme was reported in table 3 and a rollover 
of £0.435m into 2016/17 was being proposed for approval by Cabinet for the 
Education & Youth Service and for Organisational Change.  The position on 
funding of 2015/16 approved schemes was reported in table 6 and showed a 
projected surplus of £1.179m to 2016/17.  

RESOLVED:

(a) That the Month 6 Revenue Budget Monitoring Report be received; and

(b) That no formal recommendations be made to the Cabinet on this 
occasion.           
 

                                           



59. PERIOD 5 – OVERSPEND IN THE STREETSCENE AND 
TRANSPORTATION PORTFOLIO

The Chief Officer (Streetscene and Transportation) introduced the 
report to provide more information on the reasons behind the projected 
overspend of £1.108m for the financial year 2015/16 in the Streetscene and 
Transportation Portfolio.   

He explained that the projected overspend was due to a number of 
elements which had been as a result of the delay in implementation of some 
proposals.  He assured Members that these delays would not reoccur in the 
future and were therefore one-off overspends.  

Waste Collection Policy

The Council’s revised waste collection policy was approved by Cabinet 
in April 2015, which created a delay in the introduction of a number of revised 
working arrangements for the waste service.  The policies required significant 
consultation and could therefore not be implemented immediately after 
approval by Cabinet.  The cessation of the waste container delivery service 
which was introduced in July 2015 had resulted in an overspend of £50,000 
and the new service charge for a second garden waste bin was to be 
introduced from March 2016 resulting in a loss of income of £25,000.  
Following extensive public engagement and resident/member notifications, 
the seven day waste collection service had been introduced from mid-
September which meant that the full year benefit had not been achieved.  

The proposed rationalisation and changes to Household Recycling 
Centre provision (HRC) were further delayed by a Call-in on the original 
Cabinet decision and as a result of the delay, the total overspend was 
£175,000.  

Car Parking Strategy

The Strategy was approved in April 2015 and had been delayed due to 
the need for a full statutory consultation period which resulted in a loss of 
income amounting to £110,000 against the full year target at period 5.  

Grass cutting policy

The grass cutting policy was also approved by Cabinet in April 2015 
which included the reduction in the frequency of some grass cutting services 
and the decision to outsource some of the provision.  The decision came after 
the commencement of the grass cutting season and the delay resulted in the 
partial loss of the full year saving of £50,000.  



Zero tolerance for littering

The Chief Officer (Streetscene and Transportation) explained that a 
later than expected introduction of the proposals had contributed to the 
overspend within the service which he was confident was a one-off.  

Other areas, including the reduced electricity sales from the gas 
engines at Brookhill and Standard landfill sites (shortfall in income of 
£150,000), the under achieving income levels in the waste recycling market 
(loss in income at period 5 of £236,000) and Denbighshire County Council 
reviewing its own contractual arrangements for composting their domestic 
garden waste (loss of £60,000 income), had all contributed to the overspend 
within the service.  The Chief Officer provided details of the reduction in rates 
per tonnage of glass, aluminium, steel and paper and said that, because this 
was a national problem, it had been identified as a corporate risk rather than a 
risk to the service.  

In response to a question from Councillor Marion Bateman about the 
gas engines at Brookhill, the Chief Officer confirmed that the old engines were 
still being used.  He spoke of options being considered to store the gas and 
use it during peak demand and added that the engines should be downgraded 
when the gas was low but this was prohibitively expensive.  Councillor 
Bateman also spoke about recyclates and asked whether new ways of dealing 
with waste in relation to the national problem of fluctuating recycling sale 
values were being considered, particularly as landfill charges were increasing.  
The Chief Officer advised that WG recognised the problem and he spoke of 
the ongoing discussions with WG in an attempt to introduce a national 
merchant arrangement for the sale of recycling products across Wales.  

Councillor Robin Guest was sympathetic on the issue of the volatile 
recycling rates and agreed that it should be identified as a corporate risk 
rather than for the service.  He felt that there was little chance of recovering 
the amount, which accounted for 25% of the overspend, in year which was a 
cause for concern.  He also suggested that lessons needed to be learned 
about the timing of when policies or strategies were agreed and that 
appropriate implementation dates and efficiencies from their introduction 
needed to be considered carefully.  

The Chief Executive accepted the comments on the pace and 
expectation of the introduction of such policies/strategies.  He reminded 
Members that discussions were also being undertaken for allocation to the 
new portfolios during the debates on the budget for 2015/16.  He added that 
he was confident that the implementation of the car parking changes would 
overachieve on the amount of income expected to be raised.  He concurred 
that the actual level of income was above the projected levels. On the 
recycling figures he advised that approximately a third of the overspend within 
the service was as a result of the reduction of income from recyclates.  

Councillor Richard Jones said that the Council was unable to control 
the recyclate market rates but was in control of the remaining overspend of 



£645,000 and suggested that more accurate estimates could have been 
made, referring in particular to estimation of Out of County Placements which 
were also estimated.   He commented on the issue of the HRC sites and the 
delays in the implementation of car parking charges and requested a 
breakdown of the overspend of £645,000.  

Councillor Peter Curtis commented on the reintroduction of the car 
parking charges in Holywell and spoke of a previous arrangement that had 
been in place for the car park at St. Winifred’s Well where the charges were 
dropped for church users.  He queried whether this arrangement was still in 
place and the Chief Officer indicated that he would provide a response 
following the meeting.  

The Chief Executive welcomed the comments on the lessons to be 
learned on consideration of policies and their implementation dates and 
agreed that some policies took longer to implement than expected and that 
this had not been possible to reflect in the business plans.                                      

Councillor Mike Reece referred to the loss of £60,000 income from the 
review undertaken by Denbighshire County Council for the composting of their 
domestic garden waste, and queried whether the introduction of a woodchip 
machine was to be considered.  In response, the Chief Officer explained that 
this had been discussed but there were no immediate plans to do so.  

RESOLVED:

That the Committee accepts the reasons for the overspend in the Streetscene 
and Transportation Portfolio and is assured by the on-going work within the 
service to mitigate the overspend. 

60. QUARTER 2 IMPROVEMENT PLAN MONITORING REPORT

The Chief Executive introduced a report to provide an explanation of 
the progress being made towards the delivery of the impacts set out in the 
2015/16 Improvement Plan.    

He commented on the new format as a result of the purchase of 
performance management software, CAMMS, which he felt was an excellent 
system.  There were two high level (Red) risk areas for this Committee which 
were the scale of the financial challenge, which was self-explanatory, and the 
second risk area on capacity and capability of the organisation to implement 
necessary changes.  

Councillor Richard Jones referred to the actions on Developing 
Communities and suggested that a figure to identify the numbers involved 
should be shown alongside the percentage completed figure.  He also queried 
the ‘yellow’ rating shown for the risk for ‘public attitude to accessing services 
on-line’ and was advised by the Chief Officer (Governance) that risks had five 
categories (green, amber, yellow, red and black) rather than the three of red, 
amber and green for performance indicators.                   



RESOLVED:

That the Committee is assured by the progress and performance reported on 
within the Quarter 2 Improvement Plan Monitoring report.   

61. FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME

The Member Engagement Manager introduced the report to consider 
the Forward Work Programme for the Committee.  

He advised that the budget meeting for this Committee would take 
place on the morning of the 18 December 2015 with a ‘mop up’ meeting to 
which all Members would be invited, being held in the afternoon of the same 
day in the Council Chamber.  The Chief Executive indicated that the 
Corporate Services budget and Corporate Finance issues would be 
considered at the morning meeting.  

The Member Engagement Manager detailed the items for consideration 
at the 14 January 2016 meeting of the Committee.  He explained that a further 
round of budget meetings would be held between 15 and 29 January 2016 
and that Members would be advised once the dates for each Committee had 
been confirmed.   

RESOLVED:

(a) That the Forward Work Programme, as submitted with the verbal 
amendments, be approved; and

(b) That the Member Engagement Manager, in consultation with the Chair, 
Vice-Chair and officers, be authorised to vary the work programme 
between meetings.  

62. MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC AND PRESS IN ATTENDANCE

There was one member of the press and no members of the public in 
attendance.

(The meeting started at 10.00am and ended at 12.53 pm)

…………………………
Chairman



CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY 

Date of Meeting Thursday, 14th January 2016

Report Subject Provisional Local Government Settlement

Cabinet Member Leader of the Council

Report Author Member Engagement Manager

Type of Report Strategic 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The Welsh Government published the Provisional Local Government Settlement 
for the 2016/17 financial year on 9th December. The attached report from the Chief 
Executive and Corporate Finance Manager provides a summary of the details and 
implications of the settlement for Flintshire. This is an opportunity for this 
committee to consider the report and make comments on it before it is considered 
by the Cabinet on Tuesday, 19th January 2016.

RECOMMENDATIONS

1 That the committee considers and comments on the attached report of the 
Chief Executive and Corporate Finance Manager: those comments to be 
forwarded to the cabinet for consideration alongside the substantive report.

REPORT DETAILS

1.00 PROVISIONAL LOCAL GOVERNMENT SETTLEMENT FOR THE 
2016/17

1.01 On 9th December, the Welsh Government published the Provisional Local 
Government Settlement for the 2016/17 financial year. The Chief 
Executive and the Corporate Finance Manager have produced the 
attached report which provides a summary of the details and implications 
of the settlement for Flintshire. 

The substantive report is to be submitted to the Cabinet at its meeting on 
Tuesday, 19th January.  Given the role of the Corporate Resources 



Overview & Scrutiny Committee in co-ordinating the scrutiny response to 
the budget proposals, it was considered appropriate that the committee 
should be given the opportunity to consider the report and make 
comments on it before it is considered by the Cabinet. 

2.00 RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

2.01 The resource implications for this report are as set out in the appended 
report.

3.00 CONSULTATIONS REQUIRED / CARRIED OUT

3.01 This report is being submitted for consultation with the Corporate 
Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee

4.00 RISK MANAGEMENT

4.01 The risks for this report are as set out in the appended report.
.

5.00 APPENDICES

5.01 Report of the Chief Executive and Corporate Finance Manager on the 
Provisional Local Government Settlement to be submitted to the Cabinet 
on 19th January 2016 is attached as Appendix 1

5.02 Attached as Appendix 2 are the Presentation Slides

6.00 LIST OF ACCESSIBLE BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS

6.01 As identified in the relevant section of the attached appendix.

Contact Officer:  Robert Robins, 
Member Engagement Manager,

E mail: Robert.robins@flintshire.gov.uk
Telephone: 01352 702320

7.00 GLOSSARY OF TERMS

7.01 As identified in the relevant section of the attached appendix.

mailto:Robert.robins@flintshire.gov.uk
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CABINET

Date of Meeting Tuesday, 19 January 2016

Report Subject Provisional Local Government Settlement

Cabinet Member Leader of the Council 

Report Author Chief Executive and Corporate Finance Manager

Type of Report Strategic

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The Welsh Government published the Provisional Local Government Settlement 
for the 2016/17 financial year on 9 December. The detail and implications of the 
Settlement for Flintshire are summarised in this report. The Settlement is open to 
consultation until 20 January, and the Final Settlement will be published in early 
March. The outline of a Council response is set out in the report.

RECOMMENDATIONS

1 Cabinet is invited to provide a response to the consultation based on the 
outline set out in the report.

REPORT DETAILS

1.00 REFORM OF LOCAL GOVERNMENT

1.01 The annual Local Government Settlement announced by Welsh 
Government sets out the financial resources local government will receive 
the following year, both across the sector and council by council. 

1.02 The Provisional Local Government Settlement for 2016/17 was announced 
on 9 December. The Settlement is open to consultation until 20 January. 
The Final Settlement will be announced in early March. It is not usual for 
the Final Settlement to change significantly from the Provisional.
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1.03 A presentation was made to Cabinet (15 December) and Corporate 
Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee (18 December) on the 
Provisional Settlement and its impacts for Flintshire. The presentation 
materials are attached. The Settlement provides the context for the setting 
of the Council Fund Revenue Budget for 2016/17 which is the subject of a 
separate and more detailed report on the agenda for this Cabinet meeting.

1.04 The detail of the Settlement can be accessed by following the hyperlink 
within the background documents section.

1.05 The Welsh Local Government Association (WLGA) made the following 
statement in receiving the news on the Provisional Settlement:-

"The system used to fund local councils in Wales is based on a complex 
array of grant arrangements and while many Welsh councils will today 
cautiously welcome the Welsh Government's draft budget for its focus on 
preventative public services such as social care, we await further detail of 
how the budget can help to alleviate some of the mounting pressures on 
critical local services. A full and detailed settlement for local government in 
Wales will not be published until tomorrow and we now need to consider 
today's draft budget announcement in much finer detail.

The WLGA has only recently published its Localism 2016-21 manifesto, 
which offers a 40 point plan for public services in Wales. Key to our call 
was the need to refocus resources on the local public services that make 
such an important contribution to alleviating the build-up of costly 
pressures elsewhere in the system such as in our NHS, and also the need 
for councils to be offered far greater financial flexibility in the future. It is 
heartening to hear these points acknowledged so strongly by Welsh 
Government within today's draft budget announcement.

We have been clear that there is a need to rewrite the rulebook on how our 
councils are funded if we are to avoid a similar situation to that in England, 
where local public services have been cut to the bone and a number of 
councils face the very real possibility of being unable to meet even their 
most basic statutory duties. Today's announcement offers a glimmer of 
hope that a different reality can be written for vital local public services in 
Wales."

1.06 An outline of a suggested response for Cabinet is set out below.

The Settlement for 2016/17

 Welcome the recognition by Welsh Government of the case made 
by local government and by Flintshire for some funding protection, 
as reflected in the lower Revenue Support Grant reductions (of a 
-1.4% average reduction for local government and a -1.5% 
reduction for Flintshire)

 Press Welsh Government for a lower reduction in the new Single 
Environment Grant than the proposed reduction (of -6.7% and 
£0.210M for Flintshire) due to its likely impact on key local public 
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services
 Express concern over the risk of any further above average 

reductions which may yet be intended for unpublished specific 
grants

 An end to further in-year specific grant reductions as has been the 
experience during 2015/16, as such short-term reductions and their 
impacts on services are impossible to plan for

 The newly announced joint health-social care additional funding to 
be made equally accessible for current and emerging service 
demands with the minimum of bureaucracy 

Future Settlements

 Restate the critical importance of the removal of social care and 
other charging caps

 Restate the unsustainability of the Council Tax Reduction Scheme 
(CTRS) and the principle that national welfare schemes should be 
funded nationally in their entirety 

 Aggregate External Finance (AEF) reduction from 2017/18 onwards 
to be maintained at this limited level or a reduced level for local 
government to be sustainable

 The medium term reform of local government funding to be a 
commitment of the new Welsh Government from May 2016. The 
work of the Independent Commission for Local Government 
Finance in Wales, which is due to report by March, should be 
instrumental in proposing such reforms

Immediate National Budget Work for 2016/17

 Work through the Welsh Local Government Association, Welsh 
Government and Betsi Cadwaladr University Health Board to 
secure access to a proportion of the new funds announced for the 
NHS and Social Care to help alleviate the cost pressures in Social 
Care in 2016/17

 Flintshire to formally apply for an exemption from social care 
charging caps to introduce a cost recovery plan within 2016/17

2.00 RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

2.01 The implications of the Settlement for the Council are significant. The 
Settlement for 2016/17 is an improved position on the previously 
forecasted position. Refer to the separate report on the Council Fund 
Revenue Budget, on the agenda for this meeting, for more information and 
analysis.
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3.00 CONSULTATIONS REQUIRED / CARRIED OUT

3.01 The Council is being consulted by Welsh Government as the proposer of 
the Provisional Settlement. The consultation is an open public 
consultation.

4.00 RISK MANAGEMENT

4.01 There are significant risks to the Council caused by the annual reductions 
in national funding for public services as set out in the Council’s Medium 
Term Financial Strategy.

5.00 APPENDICES

5.01 Presentation on the Provisional Local Government Settlement 2016/17 
made to the Cabinet (15 December) and Corporate Resources Overview 
and Scrutiny Committee (18 December).

6.00 LIST OF ACCESSIBLE BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS

6.01 Provisional Settlement
http://gov.wales/about/cabinet/cabinetstatements/2015/lgsettlement1617/
?lang=en

Medium Term Financial Strategy Parts 1 and 2 
http://www.flintshire.gov.uk/en/Resident/Medium-Term-Financial-
Strategy/Medium-Term-Financial-Strategy.aspx

Medium Term Financial Strategy Executive Summary 
http://www.flintshire.gov.uk/en/PDFFiles/Medium-Term-Financial-
Strategy/Summary-Medium-Term-Financial-Strategy.pdf

Contact Officer: Colin Everett
Chief Executive

Telephone: 01352 702101
Email:                         chief.executive@flintshire.gov.uk

7.00 GLOSSARY OF TERMS

7.01 Budget: a statement giving the Council’s policy and service commitments 
and choices and how they will be funded for a financial year.  It includes 
both revenue and capital. 

Local Government Finance Settlement: This sets out what the Welsh 
Government is to allocate to each local authority in Wales. It is issued in 
two stages. This year, the Provisional (or draft) Settlement was announced 

http://gov.wales/about/cabinet/cabinetstatements/2015/lgsettlement1617/?lang=en
http://gov.wales/about/cabinet/cabinetstatements/2015/lgsettlement1617/?lang=en
http://www.flintshire.gov.uk/en/Resident/Medium-Term-Financial-Strategy/Medium-Term-Financial-Strategy.aspx
http://www.flintshire.gov.uk/en/Resident/Medium-Term-Financial-Strategy/Medium-Term-Financial-Strategy.aspx
http://www.flintshire.gov.uk/en/PDFFiles/Medium-Term-Financial-Strategy/Summary-Medium-Term-Financial-Strategy.pdf
http://www.flintshire.gov.uk/en/PDFFiles/Medium-Term-Financial-Strategy/Summary-Medium-Term-Financial-Strategy.pdf
mailto:chief.executive@flintshire.gov.uk
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for consultation on 9th December, with the final Local Government Finance 
Settlement being due to be announced in March 2016.

Medium Term Financial Strategy (MTFS): a written strategy which gives 
a forecast of the financial resources which will be available to a Council for 
a given period, and sets out plans for how best to deploy those resources 
to meet its priorities, duties and obligations.

Council Fund: the majority of the Council’s revenue expenditure covering 
all services except Council Housing for which there is a stand-alone and 
ring-fenced account called the Housing Revenue Account (HRA).

Annual Settlement: the amount of its funds the Welsh Government will 
allocate annually to local government as a whole, as part of its total 
budget, and to individual councils one by one.  The amount of Revenue 
Support Grant (RSG) each council will receive is based on a complex 
distribution formula for awarding Aggregate External Finance (AEF).  The 
formula is underpinned by assessments of local need based, for example, 
of population size and demographics and levels of social deprivation.

The Welsh Local Government Association (WLGA): the representative 
body of principal council, fire and rescue authorities and the national parks 
in Wales.

Single Environment Grant: a new consolidated specific grant which 
brings together a number of existing specific grants, such as the 
Sustainable Waste Management Grant, which are provided by Welsh 
Government to local authorities to co-fund specific services such as 
recycling.
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Settlement Context

» Welsh macro-budget* announced on 8 December in the 

context of a 4.5% reduction over 4 years based on the 

Chancellor’s Comprehensive Spending Review

» Local Government Provisional Settlement* announced 

on 9 December

» Settlement open for consultation until 20 January

» Announcement of new or extended ring-fenced budgets 

for Health and Health and Social Care

* full background papers available on Welsh Government website

»



Settlement Headlines

» A one year settlement only

» Average reduction to Aggregate External Finance 

(AEF) for local government of -1.4% (North Wales 

range of -1.2 to -2.2%) 

» Some base protection for Schools and Social Services

» List of many specific grants published

» Protection for Supporting People and increase in Pupil 

Deprivation Grant

» Above average reductions in Single Environment Grant 

and Families First

» Capital Funding set at 2015/16 level



Flintshire Position in the Settlement

» Ranked 12th of 22 in being at a -1.5% AEF reduction    

(0.1% above the average reduction of -1.4%)

» Ranked 19th of 22 per capita on AEF at £1,196 per 

capita. The Welsh average is £1,309 per capita with the 

highest, Blaenau Gwent, being £1,576 per capita. 

Flintshire is £113 below the per capita average. If 

Flintshire received the average the Council’s AEF 

would be £17.455M per annum higher 

»



Known Impacts for Flintshire 1

» Reduction of -1.5% in AEF; an improved position of 

£3.770M against the forecast when combining the 

recovery of RSG (£3.370M) and  an increase in the 

Council Tax base (£0.400M) 

» Many specific grants at same level or a marginal 

reduction from 2015/16

» -6.4% in the new Single Environment Grant which 

includes the former Sustainable Waste Management 

Grant (£0.201M)

» -10% reduction on Families First Grant (£0.203M)

»



Known Impacts for Flintshire 2

» Supporting People Grant protected (analysis of level of 

protection and distribution across Wales ongoing)

» Former Outcome Agreement Grant ended and 

incorporated into the Settlement at full value (£1.479M)

» Impacts of other movements into the Settlement under 

review

» Increase in Pupil Deprivation Grant from £1,050 to 

£1,150 per eligible pupil (£0.250M)

» Capital reduction of £0.143M (-2.08%)

»



Ongoing Local Budget Work

» Reassessing the 2016/17 budget ‘gap’ for 2016/17 

based on the Settlement benefits and risks, and a 

recalculation of emerging financial pressures

» Report to Cabinet and then CROSC in January on the 

revised budget position with ‘fall back’ options to move 

towards balancing the budget

» Re-profile the Medium Term Financial Strategy (MTFS) 

noting that this is a one year Settlement only



Ongoing National Budget Work

» Work through the Welsh Local Government Association 

to secure access to a proportion of the new funds for 

NHS and Social Care to help alleviate the cost 

pressures in Social Care in 2016/17

» Apply for an exemption on social care charging caps to 

introduce a cost recovery plan within 2016/17

» Press the Welsh Government to honour its commitment 

to review the Council Tax Reduction Scheme (CTRS) 

and to place it on a financially sustainable footing from 

2017/18

» Make a formal response to the Settlement consultation



Timescale for Phasing the Budget

» Complete the current Overview and Scrutiny round of 

meetings on the first two parts of the proposed budget

» Cabinet reappraisal report in January with further 

options to close the remaining budget ‘gap’

» Further Cabinet and Overview and Scrutiny Committee 

rounds leading to a final Council decision on the total 

budget, and Council Tax level, by 10th March

» Council dates provisionally in the diary for 26 January, 

16 February and 10 March





 CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY

Date of Meeting Thursday 14 January 2016 

Report Subject Revenue Budget Monitoring (Month 7)

Cabinet Member Leader of the Cabinet and Cabinet Member for 
Finance

Report Author Corporate Finance Manager

Type of Report Operational

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The purpose of this report is to provide Members with the Revenue Budget 
Monitoring 2015/16 (Month 7).

RECOMMENDATIONS

1 That the committee considers and comments on the Revenue Budget 
Monitoring 2015/16 (Month 7) report. Any specific matters for attention 
will be noted and reported verbally to the Cabinet when it considers 
the report.

REPORT DETAILS

1.00 EXPLAINING THE REVENUE BUDGET MONITORING POSITION 
2015/16 (MONTH 7)

1.01 The Revenue Budget Monitoring 2015/16 (Month 7) report will be 
presented to Cabinet on Tuesday 19 January 2016. A copy of the 
report is attached as Appendix A to this report.



2.00 RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

2.01 As set out in Appendix A; Revenue Budget Monitoring 2015/16 (Month 
7).

3.00 CONSULTATIONS REQUIRED / CARRIED OUT

3.01 None required.

4.00 RISK MANAGEMENT

4.01 As set out in Appendix A; Revenue Budget Monitoring 2015/16 (Month 
7).

5.00 APPENDICES

5.01 Appendix A; Revenue Budget Monitoring 2015/16 (Month 7).

6.00 LIST OF ACCESSIBLE BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS

6.01 None required.

Contact Officer: Sara Dulson, Finance Manager
Telephone: 01352 702287
E-mail: sara.dulson@flintshire.gov.uk

7.00 GLOSSARY OF TERMS

7.01 (1) Revenue: a term used to describe the day to day costs of running 
Council services and income deriving from those services.  It also 
includes charges for the repayment of debt, including interest, and 
may include direct financing of capital expenditure.

(2) Budget: a statement expressing the Council’s policies and service 
levels in financial terms for a particular financial year.  In its broadest 
sense it includes both the revenue budget and capital programme and 
any authorised amendments to them.































































CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Date of Meeting Thursday 14 January, 2016

Report Subject Forward Work Programme

Cabinet Member N / A

Report Author Member Engagement Manager

Type of Report Operational

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Overview & Scrutiny presents a unique opportunity for Members to determine the 
Forward Work programme of the Committee of which they are Members.  By 
reviewing and prioritising the Forward Work Programme Members are able to 
ensure it is Member-led and includes the right issues.  A copy of the Forward Work 
Programme is attached at Appendix 1 for Members’ consideration which has been 
updated following the last meeting.

The Committee is asked to consider, and amend where necessary, the Forward 
Work Programme for the Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee.

RECOMMENDATION

1 That the Committee considers the draft Forward Work Programme and 
approve/amend as necessary.

2 That the Member Engagement Manager, in consultation with the Chair and 
Vice-Chair of the Committee be authorised to vary the Forward Work 
Programme between meetings, as the need arises. 



REPORT DETAILS

1.00 EXPLAINING THE FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME

1.01 Items feed into a Committee’s Forward Work Programme from a number 
of sources.  Members can suggest topics for review by Overview & 
Scrutiny Committees, members of the public can suggest topics, items can 
be referred by the Cabinet for consultation purposes, or by County Council 
or Chief Officers.  Other possible items are identified from the Cabinet 
Work Programme and the Improvement Plan.

1.02 In identifying topics for future consideration, it is useful for a ‘test of 
significance’ to be applied.  This can be achieved by asking a range of 
questions as follows:

1. Will the review contribute to the Council’s priorities and/or objectives?
2. Is it an area of major change or risk?
3. Are there issues of concern in performance?
4. Is there new Government guidance of legislation?
5. Is it prompted by the work carried out by Regulators/Internal Audit?

2.00 RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

2.01 None as a result of this report.

3.00 CONSULTATIONS REQUIRED / CARRIED OUT

3.01 Publication of this report constitutes consultation.

4.00 RISK MANAGEMENT

4.01 None as a result of this report.

5.00 APPENDICES

5.01 Appendix 1 – Draft Forward Work Programme

6.00 LIST OF ACCESSIBLE BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS

6.01 None.
Contact Officer: Robert Robins

Member Engagement Manager
Telephone: 01352 702320
E-mail: robert.robins@flintshire.gov.uk

mailto:robert.robins@flintshire.gov.uk


7.00 GLOSSARY OF TERMS

7.01 Improvement Plan: the document which sets out the annual priorities of 
the Council. It is a requirement of the Local Government (Wales) Measure 
2009 to set Improvement Objectives and publish an Improvement Plan.





Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee Forward Work Programme 2015/16

Page 1 of 1

DATE SUBJECT O&S Focus REPORT FROM 

Thursday, 11th 
February 2016
10.00

Medium Term Financial Strategy
(Verbal)

Revenue Budget Monitoring (Month  8 )

Quarter 3 Workforce Information

Forward Work Programme

Assurance and comment

Monitoring

Monitoring

Approval and development

Chief 
Executive/Gary 
Ferguson

Sara Dulson

Andrew Adams

Robert Robins
Thursday, 17th 
March 2016
10.00

Revenue Budget Monitoring (Month  9 )

Q3 Improvement Plan Monitoring

Forward Work Programme

Assurance and comment

Monitoring

Approval and development

Sara Dulson

Robert Robins

Robert Robins
Thursday, 14th 
April 2016
10.00

Revenue Budget Monitoring (Month  10 )

Forward Work Programme

Monitoring

Approval and development

Sara Dulson

Robert Robins

Items to be 
scheduled

Health and Well-being update

Customer services and Call-handling update

Emergency planning response work 

Information Helen Stappleton
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